OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

September 27, 2018

TIME:

10:10 A.M. - 1:05 P.M.

PLACE:

The Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation
 

500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room



Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:10 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter – Chair

Kaija Dallessandro
Yvonne Fisher

Craig Huff

Erich March

John “Ron” Pearcey

Walter Tegeler

MEMBERS ABSENT:

J. Michael Bennett

Clayton Hashimoto

Colleen Perret

David Zinner

STAFF PRESENT:

Deborah Rappazzo –Executive Director

Dreama Anderson – Investigator 

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide

Jay Wilson – Financial Compliance Administrator
STAFF ABSENT:

Stuart Cordish - Assistant Attorney General

VISITORS: 

Warren Cherry - FCAME
HOUSEKEEPING:
MINUTES:

· MINUTES:

The Minutes the July 26, 2018 meeting were discussed and approved.
Director Rappazzo expressed appreciation to Mr. March for hosting the Advisory Council meeting that was held on July 26, 2018 at the Tribute Center.  
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

The new Financial Compliance Administrator, Mr. Wilson was introduced again, for anyone who missed the meeting when he was initially introduced.
Currently, the new computer system project bid should close by September 28, 2018 and be accepted in December.  The Office is not sure if the current and the new systems will run parallel in the beginning stages of the system rollout.  

An announcement was made that this will be the last Advisory Council meeting for Ms. Dallessandro.  She will be re-locating out of the state.  For her service, she received a citation from the Secretary of the Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation (DLLR).   
With all of the precipitation this past spring and summer, many cemeteries are having issues, such as flooding and rain/wind which has resulted in sections having to be closed temporarily.  

The Advisory Council meeting for October 25, 2018, will be held at Mount Olivet Cemetery in Frederick, Maryland.
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:
At a lot of the cemeteries, the road conditions have deteriorated from all of the precipitation over the past few months.  Other conditions noted have been; sinking memorials, flooding issues, and late installation of memorials.  

Sometimes consumers are not aware that the paperwork they sign for monuments (burial goods and services) is only the sketch (a draft) and not the final contract.  Cemeteries and monument businesses should try to make themselves a little clearer to the consumer as to what they are actually signing.  Granite markers that come from overseas can take up to 8 weeks before the memorial arrives at the cemetery for installation.  Only about 40% - 50% of granite comes from overseas.  
The Office has become aware that some sales counselors are informing consumers that they must purchase memorials from the cemetery and cannot purchase from outside monument dealers.  Director Rappazzo asked all registrants to make their staff aware that this practice is contrary to Maryland law.

Director Rappazzo also mentioned to the Advisory Council that any outside monument dealers, including companies on the internet, are required to be licensed with the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO).  

FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATORS REPORT:

	PC and PN Reports YTD
	Total

	Reports Completed
	27

	Reports Pending
	17

	Reports Under Review
	1

	Total Reports Received
	45


*PC and PN reports considered as one submission rather than separately.*

The totals above are the perpetual care (PC) and preneed (PN) trust reports received or processed year to date. Reports Completed represents the total report assessments completed and affirmed by the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO). Reports Pending represents the total reports received, but upon review found missing documentation, misstated information, or requested further explanation/documentation to FCA’s findings. Reports Under Review represents total report assessments completed, but forwarded to Office of the Attorney General (OAG) for further review regarding Annotated Code of Maryland §5-601 or §5-701 (COMAR) compliance.

Majority of organizations have complied with requirements and have willing fulfilled requests for additional documents. Revision of the instructions for financial reporting has begun. The Director and the FCA will coordinate to determine the correct instructions and update and announce to licensees. The Director sparked a discussion about hosting a financial compliance seminar some time before the State’s end of current fiscal year. Other organization and administrative tasks have been performed to reorganize and streamline financial trust reports.

	Renewal Balance Sheets
	Total

	BA Sheets Completed
	2

	Reports Pending
	1

	Reports Under Review
	0

	Total Reports Received
	3


No new balance sheets have been submitted for review since the last advisory council meeting.

LICENSING SPECIALIST’S REPORT:
In July 2018, there were 22 initial applications and in August there were 33 initial applications processed.  Unfortunately, to determine the breakdown of initial and/or renewal applications, this process would have to be done manually.  If applicants have to return documents, they can be e-mailed instead of going through USPS.  
LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

Deferred until the next meeting.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS/COUNCIL CONCERNS/NEW BUSINESS: 
ACTION ITEM LIST:
The inmates with the Maryland Department of Public Safety & Correctional Services (DPSC) have been approved to start cleaning non-profit cemeteries.  There is a Facebook page for Maryland Department of Public Safety & Correctional Services.  Mr. Cordish, is still working with their counsel to finalize that the DPSC can work with all types of cemeteries.
OCO’s Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) are being revised. 
The Advisory Council meeting that is scheduled for October 25, 2018, will be held at Mount Olivet Cemetery in Frederick, Maryland.  
Each unit in Occupational and Professional Licensing (OPL) will have their own E-newsletter.

The Advisory Council will have two openings, the crematory position for Ms. Dallessandro and a consumer position. 

Muslim burials take place not only at King Memorial Park, but other cemeteries across the state.

Next year, there will be a walk around at Greenmount Cemetery.  There is a lot of history at that cemetery.  

Mr. March gave some history on Frederick Douglass along with his sons and the efforts to have their bodies moved to Arlington.  His two sons are buried at National Harmony Memorial Park.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

None. 
ADJOURNMENT:

The next meeting is scheduled for October 25, 2018 at 10:00AM.  The meeting will be held at Mount Olivet Cemetery, 515 S. Market Street, Frederick, Maryland 21701.  

The meeting adjourned at 1:05 pm.
